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P.O. Box 229 Geneva, IL 60134  Voice: (630) 208-9898  FAX: (630) 208-9895  Emergency: (630) 675-9963  

 

 

June 17, 2021  

 

Transmitted by email to Mr. Nyborg and posted on the District’s website 

 

Subject: Mill Creek Water Reclamation District 

  Watering Ban Information Request 

 

Dear Mr. Nyborg and Additional Residents, 

 

 Please allow the following to serve as a brief response to your email inquiry of June 16, 

2021. The Mill Creek Water Reclamation District (MCWRD) Board of Trustees is made up of a 

three-member Board comprised of residents from the Mill Creek Subdivision who are appointed 

by the Chairman of the Kane County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board, 

pursuant to state law. The MCWRD holds monthly meetings where the public is not only invited 

but given an opportunity to speak and ask questions of the Board members and its consultants. 

During the last sixteen months,  MCWRD has complied with the ongoing COVID-19 Pandemic 

governmental restrictions imposed upon public meetings by Governor Pritzker’s Executive 

Orders and the public has been encouraged to attend meetings via telephone. The instructions 

for attending each meeting are printed clearly on the Agenda for that meeting. The Agendas are 

posted on the MCWRD website and at the meeting location at least 48 hours prior to each 

meeting.   

 

 The circumstances which gave rise to the current watering ban have been placed on the 

MCWRD website under the banner, “Outdoor Watering Ban In Effect”, and generally are as 

follows: 

 

On May 21, 2021, MCWRD’s water operator and engineer, Sheaffer & Roland, Inc., 

notified the Board of Trustees of reduced flow in one of MCWRD’s three potable water wells. 

The pumping flow from Well No. 1 had reduced nearly 50% from 500 gallons per minute on 

May 20, 2021 to 270 gallons per minutes on May 21, 2021. Due to the increased water usage 

during the summer months from lawn irrigation and the ongoing drought conditions which have 

been identified as being one of the worst on record, MCWRD was faced with an emergency 

situation that required complete replacement of Well No. 1 in order to restore full production 

capacity to the water system.   

 

Within thirty minutes of first being notified of the reduced flow at Well No. 1 on May 

21, 2021, all of the Trustees affirmatively responded by issuing emergency authorization to 

secure replacement equipment required to replace the well pump, motor, column pipe and cable 

at Well No. 1. MCWRD utilized the services of Water Well Solutions (WWS) of Elburn, Illinois 

to secure the equipment and ultimately replace the Well No. 1 components. WWS was able to 

secure the last 125 horsepower well motor available to them in the United States by the end of 
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business on May 21, 2021. The remaining components were also ordered that same day. Due to 

the breakdown in the supply chain resulting from the COVID-19 Pandemic and the resulting 

scarcity in building supplies, the pump portion of Well No. 1 was the last component to arrive 

on Monday June 14, 2021. Supply chain issues in several industries has made acquiring 

equipment and materials extremely difficult. However, MCWRD was able to acquire and 

assemble these components very quickly by any industry standard.   

 

In addition, due to ongoing supply chain issues, the Board of Trustees will also be 

evaluating the existing pump and motor pulled from Well No. 1 for possible reconditioning and 

use as a  back-up replacement unit. Generally, purchasing and storing a new pump and motor as 

a back-up unit is not a recommended practice as these items, if not placed in service, will 

deteriorate over time resulting in seal failures, bearing damage, and damage to the supporting 

components such as the cabling and wiring. Moreover, the expiration of the manufacturer’s 

warranty may occur if the equipment is not used after purchase.  It should also be noted that 

installation of a new pump and motor is not an insignificant event and requires experienced 

manpower and equipment to install the well components including the motor, pump, column 

pipe, and cabling at a depth of 650 feet below grade. Thus, purchasing and storing a back-up 

motor is only part of the well replacement equation.        

 

 The outdoor watering ban was instituted out of an abundance of caution for the public’s 

health, safety and welfare. MCWRD’s main statutory purposes are to provide safe drinking water 

of the best possible quality and reliable, adequate water flow for fire protection; the Board of 

Trustees, who are your fellow residents, consider the fulfillment of these purposes paramount in 

their responsibility. With rising water usage by the community, record high temperatures and 

drought-type conditions, the MCWRD’s operator and engineer recommended an outdoor 

watering ban on lawns to the Board. The engineer’s concern was that the loss of water production 

at Well No. 1 would reduce MCWRD storage capacity to supply water for fire protection. 

Furthermore, reliance on Well No. 3 to supplement the production loss in Well No. 1 could cause 

water quality issues with increased iron content and potential water discoloration.   

 

The Board of Trustees made its decision based upon these recommendation to protect the 

public health, safety, and welfare of the residents and maintain a high level of water quality. At 

no time was the District at risk of not meeting the potable water demands of the residents. Red 

tags and notices were placed on the doors of residents to make them aware of the outdoor 

watering ban. No fines were indicated on the notices and no fines were imposed. The cooperation 

of the residents and the subsequent reduction in usage due to the watering ban allowed  MCWRD 

to expedite the replacement of Well No. 1 and minimize the impact on the residents. 

 

 WWS began removal of the 650 foot deep well pump and motor at Well No. 1 on June 

14, 2021.  The new pump and motor installation began on June 15, 2021 and was completed on 

June 16, 2021.  The well pump at Well No. 1 is currently being flow tested and a water quality 

sample will be submitted to an independent lab for testing to verify that water production meets 

the Illinois Environmental Protection Agency requirements prior to placing Well No. 1 back into 

service.  Moreover, additional testing of Well No. 1 production at the treatment plant will be 

completed prior to lifting the outdoor watering ban to ensure demand can be met.  Once all 

testing is completed, the ban is anticipated to be lifted on June 21, 2021 which is earlier than  the 
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June 23rd date originally indicated on the MCWRD website. There will be no surcharge or special 

assessment imposed on the residents for this repair. MCWRD will use funds from its budgeted 

depreciation reserve fund, a fund that was established for large repairs like this. 

 

 We believe the information above should re-assure you that the Board of Trustees acted 

swiftly, appropriately, and in the best interests of the health, safety, and welfare of the residents 

of Mill Creek.  

 

Please note, MCWRD does not maintain a social media presence. Thus, we ask that if  

you have any further questions, you kindly contact MCRWD directly via email at 

foia@millcreekwrd.com, phone at (630) 208-9898 or via participation at a monthly meeting. 

  

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Board of Trustees of the Mill Creek Water Reclamation District 

 

James Dougherty - President 

Ben D’Andrea – Vice President 

Mark Hammond - Treasurer 

 

 

mailto:foia@millcreekwrd.com


 

Mr. Dougherty: 
 
As a concerned resident of the Mill Creek subdivision for which you preside as President of the 
Mill Creek Water Reclamation District, I along with the below list of 112 (and growing) 
residents/households would like responses to the below questions: 
 

• It is known that +2500 residences are dependent upon your provision of water to our 
subdivision and that heavy, seasonal demand occurs during the summer months.  Why 
was a backup pump not readily on hand (in storage perhaps) in the event of mechanical 
failure?  Several residents of Mill Creek are privately employed in organizations that 
have spare parts and contingency plans in place, yet the Mill Creek Water Reclamation 
District seemingly does not. 

•  
• Once the forthcoming replacement pump has been manufactured, will the MCWRD be 

working overtime to immediately install the replacement pump?  Will the residents be 
billed a surcharge for this pump? 

•  
• Given that Mill Creek continues to expand and, thereby, increase demand levels on the 

MCWRD, please explain the strategic plan in place to enable such increased demand. 
•  
• In regards to the current lawn watering ban, which currently has no concrete end date, 

why is the MCWRD spending money & time employing people to deliver "scarlet letters" 
to those who may or may not have been notified of the ban, yet are disobeying the 
MCWRD's imposed ban?  

•  
• If there is to be a fine for those who have purposefully or inadvertently disobeyed the 

ban, when will Mill Creek residents be informed of such fine? 
•  
• Concerning upcoming MCWRD meetings, how many residents (customers of yours) will 

be able to attend?  And, ask questions? 
•  
• Regarding the Trustees of the MCWRD, how are Trustees elected?  Please explain the 

election process for those residents who may be interested in becoming a 
Trustee.  Would the MCWRD be open to having a publicly-elected Mill Creek resident 
attend the meetings to act as a Customer Advocate? 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Nels K. Nyborg, MBA and the 112 Mill Creek residents/households listed below 
 
Note: this list was gathered in less than 24 hours and continues to grow 



 

 
 
 


